MINUTES OF THE PERFORMANCE AND FINANCE SELECT COMMITTEE

Tuesday, 6th September 2005 at 7.30 pm

PRESENT:  Councillor Nerva (Chair) and Councillors Crane, Farrell (alternate), J Moher and H B Patel.
Also present was Councillor Coughlin (Lead Member for Corporate Resources).
An apology for absence was received from Councillor R Moher.
1.
Declarations of Personal and Prejudicial Interests 

There were none.
2.
Deputations

There were none.
3.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting – 22nd June 2005
RESOLVED:-
that the minutes of the previous meeting held on 22nd June 2005 be received and approved as an accurate record.
4.
Matters Arising

There were none.
5.
Revenue and Benefits Performance
Margaret Read (Head of Local Taxation and Benefits) provided Members of the Performance and Finance Select Committee with a detailed update on the performance of the Benefits Service and a summary of progress with Council Tax and Business Rates collection, up to 31st July 2005.  Members noted that following Jenny Dunne’s departure from the Council, a new Housing benefit Manager was expected to be in post by mid-October.
Referring to Council tax and business rates in-year collection, Margaret Read confirmed that Capita was 0.7 per cent ahead of target at the end of August 2005.  Commenting on 2003/2004 and 2004/2005 collection of arrears, performance had been slow and there was concern that Capita was unlikely to achieve specified targets.  Capita had identified a range of actions to and the situation would be closely monitored.  Commenting on the self-assessment for BFI, Members were advised that the Council was maintaining its position but that clear challenges lay ahead in 2005/2006 to achieve benefits performance targets.   
Members noted that whilst change in circumstances processing times were poor during 2004/05 and the first quarter of 05/06, this had been as a result of conscious decisions to prioritise new applications.  New application performance was now more stable and thus decisions had been taken to realign priorities and in particular to address performance for change in circumstances.  It was hoped that following the establishment of a Backlog Team, the aged backlog of change in circumstances would be cleared by December 2005.  Members were advised that processing times for change in circumstances would increase as the backlog was cleared but would enable improved performance by the end of December 2005.  The alignment of priorities would also mean that new application processing time would also increase.  However, it was anticipated that these would remain within the 36 day standard set by DWP.  
The Select Committee was advised that the Benefits Verification Framework was now well underway with two of the three modules now live.  These modules require the Council to undertake proactive intervention on a large number of cases, contacting clients by phone and in writing to clarify any change win circumstances.  Whilst there were significant challenges to achieve targets for the year, implementation of the Framework had been an essential element of CPA plans and was also critical to ensure ongoing accuracy of benefit payments.    

Members noted that interventions were being closely assessed to establish the value of overpayments identified because customers had reported change in circumstances which affected their entitlement.  With regard to overpayment recovery, Margaret Read confirmed that the Council was ahead of last year’s performance figures and that the service was on course to recovery of £3.75m by March 2006.  Members noted that whilst this was encouraging, the increase in recovery had not matched the increase in overpayments being created.  Consequently, plans were being developed to try to bridge this gap.  Commenting on improvements in customer service and service delivery, Margaret Read confirmed that good progress had been made but was being closely monitored.  
In response to a query about overpayments, Margaret Read confirmed that benefits were means tested and as such, subject to change during the life of a claim.  The Council was reliant on being notified about a change in circumstances which could affect payment and was proactive about identifying these through Verification Framework interventions.  Margaret Read then confirmed that only two complaints had been received following implementation of the verification process and that most people accepted that proactive checks needed to be undertaken by the Council.  In response to a query from Councillor H B Patel regarding the Council’s ability to prosecute in cases of overpayment, Margaret Read confirmed that criminal proceedings could be brought by the Council if appropriate cases were identified as being fraudulent.  In response to a query regarding the level of information sharing with other local authorities and the DWP, Members were advised that data matching was undertaken with the DWP enabling data comparisons on individuals to be undertaken and thereafter investigations to take place if any discrepancies were identified.  Councillor Nerva queried the proportion of overpayments made to landlords and was advised that although the majority of payments were sent to landlords, overpayments could not always be recovered.  Members were advised that the Benefit regulations did not allow the Council to recover amounts from landlords if the overpayment arose because of the tenant’s failure to notify the Council about a change in their circumstances.  
With regard to Capita’s recovery action plan, Margaret Read confirmed that this plan included a more proactive approach to recovery including bailiff action and the instigation of bankruptcy.  However it was too soon to judge whether this could translate into improved collection rates for recovery in order to achieve targets.  Responding to a query regarding Council tax arrears and whether there are any penalties on Capita for not achieving annual targets, Margaret Read confirmed that the Council was able to enforce two penalties on Capita for failure to achieve annual targets:–(i) an annual penalty for loss of interest not achieved on outstanding percentages of Council tax arrears and (ii) an end of contract penalty for failure to achieve collection targets, capped at £1m.  Margaret Read confirmed that bonus payments could be made to Capita for exceeding certain targets.  The Lead Member for Corporate Resources acknowledged the need to ensure that there were no contractual disadvantages to either side and confirmed that such conditions would be reviewed in the future.   

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the Performance and Finance Select Committee note the plans outlined in the report for achieving a benefits CPA score of 4 in 2005/06 and the need to realign priorities to achieve this;
(ii)
that Members note the increase in the identification of overpayments on benefits claims in quarter 1 arising from proactive interventions and the need to monitor impact closely throughout the year;
(iii)
that Members note that Council Tax arrears collection for 2003/04 and 2004/05 remains disappointing and the need for Capita to achieve improvements during the remainder of 2005/06 if contractual targets are to be achieved;
(iv)
that the Performance and Finance Select Committee receive a further update to its next meeting regarding benefits performance and that representatives from Capita be invited to attend the meeting; and
(v)
that a briefing note be circulated to Members of the Performance and Finance Select Committee in advance of the next meeting regarding contractual incentives for Capita.

6.
Risk Management at Brent
Alison Matheson (Head of Procurement and Risk Management) outlined the report before Members which provided a background to public sector risk management, the current situation regarding risk management at Brent, a proposed revised risk management strategy, next steps in embedding risk management across the authority and the implications of the recommended actions.  Alison Matheson circulated an amended version of the Risk Register as attached to the report and outlined the action plan (annex 1 to the Strategy) which detailed actions required to consolidate the Council’s position and embed risk management across the authority.   
The Lead Member for Corporate Resources commented on the role of the Performance and Finance Select Committee in reviewing and monitoring risk management effectiveness within the Council.  He explained that the report before Members would be presented to the meeting of the Executive on the 12th September 2005 and would formalize risk management within the Council.  Consequently the report identified key risk issues and addressed how such issues could be addressed effectively in the future.  Duncan McLeod (Director of Finance) referred to the Statement of Internal Controls report which had been presented to the last meeting of the Performance and Finance Select Committee.  He explained that the Risk Management report provided an update on the issues raised in the earlier report identifying what action had been taken and clarifying the status of risk management issues within the Council.  Since it was the responsibility of the Performance and Finance Select Committee to monitor risk management issues, Members were urged to identify any areas of concern that they felt warranted further detailed investigation and consideration at future meetings.  
In response to a question regarding the identification of significant risks, Alison Matheson explained that some risks were beyond the Council’s control and that under other circumstances some risks could only be partially addressed.  However, it was important that all risks be identified so that the local authority could mitigate risks and put suitable actions in place.  Consequently it was important that the Council anticipate future risks and identify suitable contingency plans wherever possible.

Following some comments regarding the purchase of proprietary software which would allow the Council to link high and lower level risks into one coherent, consistent and structured approach, Alison Matheson advised Members that there was some linkage across the service areas regarding certain issues such as HR and recruitment.   Members were advised that the proprietary software would assist in identifying common/ shared risks and push them up the risk management priority list.   It was important that all risks be monitored and the nature of risks identified with some issues service area specific and others representing a cross-over between the service areas.   With regard to embedding risk management across the Council, Members were advised about the need to work closely with the service areas to improve the reporting mechanisms that were currently in place.  It was noted that the Council had taken action in the past couple of years to broaden and embed risk management and progress included the setting up of a Council-wide register which allowed risk to be sorted by priority, service area, corporate strategy theme, risk level and owner.   Benchmarking work had also been undertaken with three other authorities and there had been agreement by the Corporate Management Team to update the risk management strategy.  A Council-wide approach to evidencing ownership of risk and ensuring that risk was regularly reviewed within the service areas relied on a greater understanding of risk management across the Council.  With regard to the work of the Performance and Finance Select Committee, it was noted that quarterly reviews would be presented to Members for consideration and monitoring.  With regard to software, it was noted that a review date reminder would be installed on service area software to ensure ongoing monitoring of risk areas.  It was noted that operational input was vital from across the service areas.   

In response to a query regarding the existence of a list showing how detailed risks affected service area performance against BVPIs, Alison Matheson advised that a comparison of services against risks would be undertaken in the future once proprietary software was in place.  In response to a query from Councillor Crane regarding procurement over £50k, Alison Matheson confirmed that such a limit ensured that sufficient guidance and advice was given to the service areas, although this did not always entail a significant amount of work.  
RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the Performance and Finance Select Committee note the proposed risk management strategy at appendix 1 and that its comments arising from consideration of the strategy be forwarded to the Executive for consideration;
(ii)
that the Performance and Finance Select Committee be presented with a list of actions proposed to manage risk issues in the future (future meeting); and
(iii)
that a report be presented to a future meeting of the Performance and Finance Select Committee detailing comparisons of service related BVPIs against identified risks with an update on the situation.

7.
The 2004/05 Provisional Revenue Outturn and Revenue Budget 2005/2006 
Duncan McLeod (Director of Finance) confirmed that this report had been presented to the Executive on the 11th July 2005.  He confirmed that the report showed an improvement in the position to that assumed when the 2005/06 budget was set, by approximately £2m, subject to further verification and audit.  Members noted that the final report on the accounts would be presented to the General Purposes Committee for approval.  However the position looked good.  Referring to the parking account, it was noted that there had been overspend in this area having been identified as a major problem area earlier in 2004/2005.  It was noted that at this stage in the financial year a number of areas for potential overspend had emerged based on activity to date in 2005/2006 including housing the benefit deficit, the parking account, land charges and hospital discharges.  Commenting further on the parking account, Duncan McLeod confirmed that there were still some problem issues following a dip in performance by the previous contractor.  It was hoped that improvements would follow since a new contractor had been operating since July 2005.  Referring to Land Charges, Members noted that fewer planning applications were now being submitted compared to previous years.  Finally, referring to hospital beds it was noted that pressures were being placed on the local authority to meet expenditure for home and residential care.  Duncan McLeod confirmed that overall the situation for 2004/2005 was positive and that whilst certain pressures points had been identified for 2005/2006, it was anticipated that these problems would be contained.
In response to a question from Councillor H B Patel, the Director of Finance confirmed that there had been a one-off saving of £299k in Transportation (EAL) provision as a result of Easter having fallen twice in 2004/2005 and less journeys having been undertaken.  In response to a query regarding the parking account, Duncan McLeod confirmed that there was now a tighter contract with the new contractor and that it was hoped that improvements would become apparent henceforth.  In response to a query regarding monitoring of penalty charge notices, Duncan McLeod confirmed that this information was monitored and information was available if Members required this.  
RESOLVED:-

that the report be noted.

8.
Provisional 2004/2005 Capital Outturn and 2005/2009 Capital Programme and Prudential Indicators
Members were advised that the report before them had been presented to the Executive on 11th July 2005.   Duncan McLeod (Director of Finance) advised Members that the capital programme and prudential indicators were considered and approved by full Council on 28th February 2005 and that this report set out the closing position on the 2004/2005 capital programme and revised programme for 2005/2009.  The report also provided monitoring information on prudential indicators in line with the Council’s arrangements which ensure affordability and value for money of the capital programme.   Members were advised that whilst there had been delay to some schemes, spending was generally between 80 to 90 per cent of the approved capital programme.  Better management of the programme over recent years, particularly in the Environment and Culture Department had ensured that money was spent and schemes undertaken.  

Referring to paragraph 5.5 and the school loan scheme, the Director of Finance confirmed that this was an innovative scheme but acknowledged that there would never be sufficient capital and therefore projects had to be prioritised.  Members noted that when considering the 2005 to 2009 Capital Programme it was recognised that the largest challenge within the General Fund Capital Programme was the funding of the Education capital requirements, in particular the need for new school places in advance of Section 106 monies becoming available from the Quintain development and the Council qualifying for building schools for the future funding.  It was noted that the approved programme of works was coming under pressure from upward cost movements in the construction industry.  Additionally, it had become apparent that overspends were now forecast on the Sure Start Children’s Centre schemes, although work was currently underway to contain these overspends within existing budget provision. 
In response to a question regarding Grove Park School and its failure to meet the affordability requirement for a loan, Duncan McLeod confirmed that whilst 3 per cent per annum of the school’s budget share was a reasonable total for repayment under the scheme, a higher figure would have been too risky.  It was noted that any health and safety works at the school would be addressed under the capital programme.  With regard to the rebuilding of the sixth form block at this site, Members noted that this was not a priority consideration.  Duncan McLeod confirmed that guidance had been given to each of the three schools that had submitted proposals/ bids under the School Loans Scheme.  At this point the Lead Member for Corporate Resources advised Members that those schemes that were funded through this route were generally desirable rather than crucial.
Councillor H B Patel referred to the £300k PSA bid that had been allocated for implementation of road safety schemes and queried why this funding was no longer necessary.  The Director of Finance confirmed that targets to reduce road deaths and serious injuries had been achieved by the Council through other means, such as by improving facilities for young people in order to keep them off the streets at key times.  Members noted that the initial scheme had been ill-conceived and consequently the £300k was no longer required.  Duncan McLeod confirmed that that a significant amount of urgent health and safety works had been identified at the Bridge Park centre with an estimated value of up to £500,000.  The Council was obliged to undertake some work, the majority of which did not relate to DDA requirements but was as a result of mechanical and/or electrical requirements.  In response to a query regarding Section 106 funding, Duncan McLeod confirmed that only £3.1m of Section 106 funds had been spent following delays to the Willesden PFI.  In response to a query regarding the total pool of Section 106 funds, Duncan McLeod confirmed that a report on 106 funding would be presented to the Executive in the near future and presented to the Performance Select Committee as part of an update report scheduled for November.

RESOLVED:-

that the report be noted.
9.
Vital Signs Performance Digest – Quarter 1:  April to June 2005
The report before Members introduced the Vital Signs for the period April to June 2005 which monitored the Council’s performance against key indicators.  Phil Newby (Director, Policy and Regeneration Unit) advised those present that the indicators in the report reflected the Council’s changing priorities and CPA requirements.  It presented the data in a new format which reported performances against target for high and medium risk indicators and outlined actions for improvement.   Members were advised that future reports would show the direction of travel for each performance indicator and would monitor proposed improvement plans.   
Phil Newby confirmed that there were more revenue and benefits indicators in the Vital Signs and that these had to be read in conjunction with accompanying comments.  Members welcomed the report and the new format but stressed that for those areas only requiring minor improvements, it was important that the document clarify what action would be taken to achieve targets, the specified timescales and whether there were any service delivery issues/ problems.  Members stressed that the document should provide an explanation when information was missing and to clarify what percentage figures meant in actual terms.  It was noted that page 28 of the Vital Signs document had not been completed.

Phil Newby advised those Members present that some high level reviews regularly took place to ensure close monitoring of key issues and therefore these key indicators did not require detailed investigation by the Select Committee.  In response to a query regarding active borrowers as a percentage, Kevin Quigley (Policy and Performance Officer, Policy and Regeneration Unit) confirmed that he would clarify whether this was a local indicator or a best value performance indicator.  Members acknowledged that a number of difficult performance which posed a number of challenges for certain Council departments.  Referring to LPSA 8 (b) it was noted that the Select Committee could identify this as an issue for ongoing consideration in the future if necessary given that this was a new issue that demonstrated particular weakness for the Council.
Commenting on performance indicator LPSA 4 (the total number of robberies within the Borough), Councillor J Moher expressed concern that the Lead Member for Crime Prevention and Public Safety had not commented in the document.  He requested that the Performance and Finance Select Committee monitor this issue.   Following a suggestion from Councillor J Moher, Phil Newby explained that on-going monitoring work was undertaken strategically although delivery of this particular LPSA target fell to the police.   Members were advised that since this was a shared target any improvements in this complex area and the allocation of more resources relied on partnership working.
Members commented on the high number of exclusions and queried whether the number of exclusion cases could be linked to high crime statistics across the Borough.  Some concern was expressed regarding the lack of comments from John Christie about this PI.  In response to a query, Phil Newby confirmed that the Vital Signs simply contained those critical indicators that were used for monitoring purposes and that the service areas produced hundreds of performance indicators on a plethora of issues.

Councillor Nerva stressed the need for the Vital Signs document to highlight what action was being taken in response to problem areas and that details about the magnitude of issues and the impact on service areas be clarified.  It was noted that the Performance and Finance Select Committee expected officers and Lead Members to comment appropriately on those Vital Signs indicators included in the report.  The Lead Member for Corporate Resources suggested that the appropriate Lead Members be requested to attend future meetings of the Performance and Finance Select Committee to respond to questions on problem areas.  Again the Chair stressed that percentages referred to in the document had to mean something in terms of quantity and this should be clarified. 
Members identified a number of issues where it was felt that further detail and clarification should be presented to the next meeting of the Performance and Finance Select Committee.  Referring to the issue of robberies and exclusions it was agreed that the Head of Community Safety Team should attend the next meeting to respond to Members’ questions.  Paul Roper (School Improvements Adviser) would be invited to attend the meeting and respond to questions about the performance data regarding exclusions.  Both the lead officers and also the relevant Lead Members would be asked to provide reports and make brief presentations to the Select Committee.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the Performance and Finance Select Committee note the Council’s performance against key performance;
(ii)
that the performance indicators on robberies and exclusions be investigated in further detail and appropriate reports/presentations be presented to the next meeting of the Performance and Finance Select Committee for consideration by Members.   The appropriate lead officers and lead Members would be invited to attend the next meeting to respond to Members’ questioning; and
(iii)
that the Performance and Finance Select Committee’s comments regarding the format and content of future Vital Signs documentation be taken into consideration.

10.
LPSA Monitoring Report
The report before Members outlined Brent’s performance against stretch targets agreed within Brent’s Local Public Service Agreement.  In response regarding PSA payments for meeting targets and whether payments were only made when the total target was achieved, Phil Newby confirmed that a proportion of money could, in some circumstances, be paid upon achieving part of a target.  At this point Members requested an update on the PSA schedule, an explanation regarding income to the Council and whether the Council had achieved targets.  The Lead Member for Corporate Resources confirmed that whilst the Council was expecting this money, it had not yet been spent as receipt was not anticipated until next year.  Referring to Education targets and the expectation that the Council would not receive payments, the Lead Member confirmed that the Education targets were very challenging and difficult to achieve.  The Director of Finance confirmed that some figures were very volatile and therefore the Council could not rely on these funds. 

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the Performance and Finance Committee note the Council’s performance against its targets; and
(ii)
that the report be noted.

11.
Task Group Proposals
The report before the Members of the Performance and Finance Select Committee presented options for task group activities.   Kevin Quigley (Policy and Performance Officer, Policy and Regeneration Unit) detailed the options for the Select Committee on a range of topics for consideration as part of a task group investigation.   Members were advised that a topic arising from the Vital Signs could be identified by the Select Committee for a task group investigation, which would be supported by Kevin Quigley.  Following some discussion it was agreed that a task group be established to investigate the publics’ perception of performance indicators.  Phil Newby confirmed that the linkage between performance data and public perception was a key area for consideration and that the investigations undertaken by a task group had both a global and local perspective.  Comments regarding locally specific issues could be passed to the Executive following an investigation.  It was suggested that four meetings take place between September and December 2005.  Councillors H B Patel and Nerva expressed an interest to serve on the task group and it was agreed that further membership would be sought from across the Political Group offices.  It was agreed that the membership should consist of no more than three Members.
RESOLVED:-

(i) that the proposed options for a task group investigation be noted;

(ii) that the Performance and Finance Select Committee establish a task group to conduct a time limited investigation to consider the publics’ perception of performance data;
(iii)
that Councillors Nerva and H B Patel serve on this task group;
(iv)
that interest to participate in the task group as a third member be sought from Councillors across the political groups;

(v)
that no more than three Members consist of the membership of the task group; and
(vi)
that four meetings be undertaken as part of the investigations with an estimated completion date of December 2005.

12.
Annual Work Programme 2005-06

Members of the Performance Finance Select Committee were asked to approve the Select Committee’s Annual Work Programme (2005-2006) and to make suggestions for additional items that may be considered over the course of the municipal year.
RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the Annual Work Programme 2005-2006 be approved; and
(ii)
that it be noted that there were no further suggestions for additional items to be included on the Work Programme at the current time.

13.
Items Requested onto the Scrutiny Agenda
There were none.

14.
Recommendations from the Executive for items to be considered by the Performance and Finance Select Committee
There were none.

15.
Any Other Urgent Business

There was none.

16.
Date of Next Meeting
RESOLVED:-
that the next meeting of the Performance and Finance Select Committee take place on Wednesday, 9th November 2005.

The meeting ended at 9.30 pm

N NERVA

Chair
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